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Texas A&M International University 
TAMIU Faculty Senate  
Friday February 3, 2023 
 12:00 p.m.– 2:45 p.m.  

WHTC Rm. 125 

I. The meeting was called to order by the Faculty Senate President, Dr. Ruby Ynalvez
at 12:02 p.m.

II. Roll Call: Dr. Ruby Ynalvez, Dr. Hayley Kazen, Dr. Marvin Bennett, Ms. Jeanette Hatcher,
Dr. Li-Zheng Brooks, Dr. Seong Kwan Cho, Dr. Deepak Ganta, Dr. Ariadne Gonzalez, 
Dr. Tatiana Gorbunova, Dr. Kate Houston, Dr. Runchang Lin, Dr. Diana Linn,  
Dr. Mehnazz Momen, Ms. Marcela Moran, Dr. James Norris, Dr. Lola Norris,  
Dr. Leonel Prieto 

III. Our Guests were given the floor:

Dr. Pablo Arenaz 

Dr. Arenaz announced that the search for the Vice President for Student Engagement and 
the Library Director are well underway and the search committees will be working with the 
Parker Executive Search Firm. Also, our Provost, Dr. Mitchell will be retiring at the end of this 
academic year, so they have also begun the process of searching for a new provost. We would 
like to have the candidates for these positions on campus by the end of April or the beginning of 
May. 

We now have the initial run of the budget from the legislature. Right now our budget is 
about $3.8M below what it was during the last biennium. But all of the numbers are not in yet in 
terms of credit-hour production, so that dollar amount may change. On Tuesday Dr. Arenaz will 
be presenting his report to the Senate Finance Committee. What the chancellors of the 6 systems 
have proposed is to add about $1 billion to higher education; $375M into the formula to cover 
student growth and inflation costs, $80M for the Comprehensive Regional Universities, support 
for the Hazelwood Act for veterans, more funding for the higher education health care costs and 
they are requesting funding for student mental health. 

Our Lt. Governor now seems to be comfortable with modifying post-tenure review. This 
will have little effect on us because we are already doing a yearly review of our post-tenure 
through our PPEs. 

Dr. Thomas Mitchell 

Dr. Mitchell made several announcements to the Senate: 

- Faculty PPEs are due soon because chairs will be doing their evaluations during
February and the deans have a March 27th deadline to get their findings to the provost. Dr. 
Mitchell urged the Senate to look into the possibility of allowing faculty to respond to comments 
on their PPEs at all levels; the Chair, the Dean and the Provost. 
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 - The Fall schedules are about to be constructed. We still have a lack of classes at 6:00 
and 7:30 p.m. time slots for those students who work full-time during the day. 
 
 - Our catalog should be out in early March. We need to be working on curriculum 
changes at the department and the college level during the Spring semester so that the catalog 
can come out in a more timely manner. 
 
 - The Administration is about to begin their annual lunches with the faculty who are 
coming up for tenure soon (in the next year or two). They are also currently scanning all tenure 
candidates' documentation so that the new provost will have a baseline to judge future decisions 
regarding promotion and tenure of faculty. 
 
 - When we hire someone who teaches online from out of the state of Texas then we have 
to comply with the tax and employment laws of that state, some of which may come into conflict 
with Texas laws. The UT system has come up with a list of states where we can not hire online 
instructors because of this legal conflict. 
 
 
Mr. Griz Zimmermann (Athletics Director) 
 
 Reported to the Senate that he is continuing his work with his student athletes to improve 
their academic status within TAMIU. Ten years ago, we had about 200 student athletes and 11 
sports with 60 to 65 students having a 3.0 average or better. We still have about the same number 
of student athletes and the same number of sports, but last semester we had 143 out of 203 
students with a 3.0 or better. 
 
 
IV. The minutes for the December 12th Faculty Senate meeting were approved with no 
       corrections. 
 
 
V. Faculty Senate President's Updates (Senator Ynalvez): 
 
 Senator Ynalvez updated the senators with some of her current duties as Faculty Senate 
President: 
 
  - every other week attendance at the Executive Council meetings, 
  - attend the American Colleges and Universities workshops, 
  - chaired the University Grievance Committee, 
  - a member of the University Research Counsel, 
  - Decennial Leadership Meetings 
  - attend A&M's and Texas Counsel of Faculty Senates meetings, 
  - co-ordinate with several Faculty Senate chairs for their committees' tasks. 
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 Senator Ynalvez also presented to the Senate a revised statement of item 6 under Faculty 
Responsibility in our Handbook (see attached). A ballot was presented to the Senate with 2 
alternate statements for consideration in a vote (see attached). As a rebuttal to this compromise, 
Senator Houston read a list of "Feedback from TAMIU Faculty on Campus Presence as a Faculty 
Responsibility" (see attached). A nomination was made and seconded that the Senate vote on 
these 2 compromise statements: 
 
 - Statement 1 - 14 no, 2, yes, 1 abstain 
 - Statement 2 - 13 no, 4 yes, 0 abstain. 
 
So, both statements failed to be approved. 
 
 
VI. Old Business: 
 
a. Faculty Assembly: Academic Oversight Committee: 
 
 Senator Kazen announced that the AOC has met and completed compiling the data from 
last November's Faculty Assembly meeting. They plan to meet again and hope to have a report 
on the results to present to the Senate during the March meeting. 
 
b. University Awards: Awards Committee: 
 
 Senator Moran reported that the Awards Committee has been sending reminders to chairs 
and deans for the names of faculty award nominee finalists. The due date for the finalists to be 
submitted to the Awards Committee is February 13th. It was agreed that there should be at least 
4 computers in the Provost's conference room for Senators to review the electronic dossiers. 
 
c. Senator Ynalvez reported on behalf of the Committee on Committees that a letter was sent to 
Mr. Wilkinson informing him of the Senate's previous decision to keep the proposed University 
Assessment Committee as ad-hoc for a trial time period of a year. Also, the Awards Committee 
will be soliciting faculty to aid in classroom observations for the teaching awards as soon as they 
have a list of finalists.  
 
 
VII. New Business: 
 
 Senator Hatcher reported that the target date for opening up the Administrations' 
Assessments is March 7th and they will remain open for 7 to 10 days. 
 
 
VIII. Committee Reports: 
 
A. Budget and Finance Committee: 
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 Senator Ganta reported that the University Budget and Finance Committee is scheduled 
to meet in 2 weeks. 
 
 
B. Committee on Fixed-Term Faculty: no report. 
 
C. Distance Education and Instructional Technology Committee: 
 
 Senator Momen reported that they are about to upgrade Blackboard again. Senator James 
Norris also mentioned that TAMIU's Blackboard is still a couple years behind in updates. 
 
D. Faculty Handbook Revision Committee: no report. 
 
E. Technology Advisory Committee: 
 
 Senator Kazen made several announcements: 
 
- If you have your email blocked you need to contact OIT individually to have the block lifted. 
 
- If you need longer email retention, again, you need contact to OIT and they can help set you up  
 with cloud storage for longer retention. 
 
- They are working to streamline the process of getting IT permission to install free software on  
 university computers. 
 
- It was announced that Team's Messages are not saved past 24 hours so that if you want  
 something saved you need to use your email. 
 
F. University Ethics Committee: no report. 
 
 
IX. Other Business: 
 
 It was announced that the Senate representative for the VP for Student Engagement 
search committee will be Senator Gonzalez and for the Provost search committee will be Senator 
Brooks. 
 Senator Ynalvez reported that the requested agenda item for pay increases for Adjunct 
Faculty were not within the bounds of the Senate, but was an administrative decision. Also, 
information was shared with the Senate about the average pay for adjuncts within TAMIU and 
compared to other Texas universities and colleges (see attached). 
 
 
X. Meeting was adjourned at 2:08 p.m. 
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#1 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
I absolutely do not want to have that language on the handbook. Honestly, it is demoralizing to think that our 
administrators see us this way: as lazy professionals who have to be taught how to be present on campus. But I 
hope that it is established that we as faculty are absolutely opposed to this. 

 

#2 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
Please keep voting down the handbook language regarding campus presence. No need to meddle with the 
handbook when the hiring contract, offer letter, and annual evaluations provide ample opportunity to address 
the "expectation of regular campus presence." And also: what a silly hill to die on. 

 

#3 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
With respect to the requirement of faculty presence on campus being included in the faculty handbook, I am 
strongly against. Mandating physical faculty presence in this way is not in keeping with industry practices, is 
disrespectful of faculty autonomy, and will encourage faculty to resign while making them much harder to 
replace. It is clearly an attempt at egregious administrative overreach, and must not be entertained. 

 

#4 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
4 day presence. I have not yet weighed in but I am very strongly opposed to a required 4 day presence. I write 
and my writing is interrupted when I cannot work from morning to night at my home computer. While some folks 
are able to get back to their writing when interrupted on campus, I cannot. If we aspire to be a research 
institution, then administration should not micromanage my day. I work day and night, I work weekends. I am 
not a line worker. I am diligent and hard working. If the administration wants a 4 day 9-5 presence, then tell the 
Chancellor and Board of Regents to turn us into a community college. 
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#5 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
I find the proposed four day presence policy a highly unnecessary addition to the faculty handbook. Such a 
policy is incongruent with university best practices across academe. It is seemingly odd and a bit perplexing 
that this issue is being raised over and over again. Such a policy rigidly defines and confines academic labor to 
a very narrow slot that does not align with the diversity and flexibility needed to excel in contemporary 
academics. Lastly, considering the comparably high productivity of TAMIU's faculty concerning course 
delivery, scholarship, and especially, service, such a policy seems completely needless save for a few 
examples of seemingly low productivity that could be dealt with already existing policies. Currently, TAMIU 
faculty excel in serving our students and this policy, in light of that, appears highly unnecessary and could 
potentially diminish the liberal character so integral to the success of the American university system of the past 
century. 

 

#6 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 
I strongly oppose the addition of a 4-day or otherwise regular presence (8 to 5) on campus rule. The only reason 
that I can think of for adding this policy is as a "gotcha" for penalizing otherwise well-performing faculty that 
have somehow earned the ire of the administration. For poorly performing faculty, their teaching evaluation 
scores or poor research productivity or student complaints should suffice for disciplining that faculty member. 
It just takes courage on behalf of the administrators. Furthermore, there appears to be a philosophical move 
to try and make professors "regular employees," which would minimize or erase the de facto distinctions 
between faculty and staff. The nature of the work of faculty and staff is inherently different. The work of 
faculy is inherently creative. This work is done when inspiration and the muses strike during the process of 
study and other scholarly activities such as long conversations with colleagues at other universities or TAMIU 
colleagues at coffee shops. Almost by definition, scholarship is not an 8 to 5 endeavor. That would be similar 
to making a singer or an artist keep regular office hours. It is simply diametrically opposed to the nature of the 
work. We, as faculty, tend to work in creative bursts. Sometimes, I spend all week including weekends at the 
University because I am working on an idea or a grant or have an article revision deadline due. And other days I 
am on campus rarely. It is the nature of the work. Sometimes, this move appears to be more closely linked to 
being an administrator's swan song, "During my time at the University, I instituted the 4-day work week," 
rather than the solution to a problem that actually exists. Regarding retention, many of us can actually have 
fairly well paid 8 to 5 jobs outside of the University. However, we choose the University life (even at 
significantly lower pay) because we appreciate the academic freedom it gives us, we appreciate teaching and 
we want to give back to this community. If I was forced to go show up from 8 to 5, I can actually very easily 
work for another institution from 8 to 5 and make 50 - 100% more than at TAMIU. In fact, I have had job 
offers since beginning at TAMIU at medical centers and other agencies where that would have been possible, 
but I prefer the traditional academic environment and so I stay. Truth be told, I work better off-campus. I am 
productive research wise and maintain excellent teaching scores without being on campus in a manner similar 
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to an 8 to 5 employee. In summary, this perennial need to address this question is confusing to me. No 
means no. Stop the badgering about it. I have never heard from any other colleague at any other University 
about a similar rule, much less a rule that keeps being voted down. As far as other measure for retention, I 
think that the only way to do that is to build community among faculty and integrate them better into the 
Laredo community especially into the cultural events. 

 

#7 

Q1 

Please use this space to describe any issues you'd like me to present to Faculty Senate on your 
behalf. 

 

I don’t think I’ll be able to make it tomorrow, coincidentally enough because I’m a disabled and 
chronically ill professor.  

What I wanted to add to the conversation was that this policy reflects academic ableism, as disabled and 
chronically ill professors sometimes need to work from home. Chronically ill and disabled professors are 
still productive and worthy, and this 4-day requirement will (regardless of intention) reinforce ableist 
frameworks that prioritize abled bodies that can work on a regular schedule in conventional settings.  

In fact, part of why disabled/ill folks pursue this path is often in part because the flexibility of academia 
vs a 9-5 schedule enticed us even from our undergrad days. 

Fortunately, I have ADA accommodations that allow me to work from home whenever I need to. 
However, many chronically ill and disabled faculty are unaware that their conditions constitute a 
disability, or perhaps their ADA accommodation request is stuck in the bureaucratic system somewhere 
(it took me 6 months to get my accommodations, and that’s a good turnaround time!), or perhaps they 
are unaware that they can request accommodations for this specifically. 
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DEITC Meeting 

Minutes 
 

 
Date: 1/30/23 
Location: KL 420 
Co-chairs: 

1. Dr. James Norris (Faculty Senate Appointee) 
Members Present: 
1. Dr. Donavan Weight 
2. Dr. Chao Chen 
3. Janet Carillo 
4. Dr. Jennifer Coronado 
5. Dr. Martha Salinas 
6. Dr. Mehnaaz Momen 
7. Rene Prado 
8. Karol Batey 
9. Dr. Kevin Lindberg 
10. Dr. Yong Chen 

Time: 3:05pm 
 

Administrative Associate 
Stephanie Alderete 
Instructional Designers (non-voting) 
1. Ivette Soto 
2. Gloria Sanchez 
3. Nirupama Akella 
Members Absent: 
1. Triana Gonzalez 
2. Dr. Cynthia Pina 
3. Karla Linero Reyes 
4. Dr. Marcela Moran 
5. Dr. Patricia Abrego, ex-officio 
6. Melissa Soulas 
7. Carlos Vallarta 
Associate VP/CIO 
Mike Munoa 

 
  

 

Item Action/Information 

Approval of 
Minutes 

*Committee members reviewed minutes from November 21, 2022 
Dr. Jennifer Coronado and Dr. Martha Salinas motioned to approve minutes. 

Top Hat 
Campus Wide 
Deployment 

*Gloria Sanchez presented information on the Top Hat campus wide deployment 
and implementation. 
- Funding from a Title V grant will cover the campus wide license for Top Hat 
from January 1 to December 31, 2023. The paywall has been removed from all 
TAMIU courses so both faculty and students have access to Top Hat. 
 
-Single sign on is currently active for Top Hat, so when students sign into their 
Blackboard account they will automatically be signed into Top Hat. It is important 
to note that faculty members still need to add a “course launch” connection inside 
of their content area for the single sign on to be activated. This is being stressed in 
the trainings provided by the eLearning team. 
 
-Dr. Mitchell sent out an email on Friday January 13th encouraging the use of Top 
Hat along with a guide on how to use Top Hat to take attendance.  
 
The following presentations and trainings have taken place so far: 

• Top Hat open lab sessions November 28- December 2, 2022, total of 14 
participants.  

• Department presentations for Math & Physics, University College, Nursing 
and International Banking & Finance Studies. 

• Workshops in January, 6 sessions, ten participants 
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• Faculty service requests, 39 including email, phone, walk-in and office 
visits. 

• Eight classroom visits 
• -As of the date of this meeting,  

• 72 faculty members are using Top Hat 
• 142 Spring 2023 courses 
• 3686 students enrolled in these courses 

*Dr Weight asked if students need to use their Dusty or personal email to sign up for 
Top Hat? Gloria responded that students need to use their Dusty email in order to sign 
up and access Top Hat. 
*Dr. Chen asked if students need a Smartphone to access Top Hat? Gloria responded 
that students can access Top Hat via phone app or desktop. 

AP Updates *Dr. Coronado discussed the marketing for programs moving to an accelerated online 
format that was launched the first week of January. The following programs will be 
delivered in 7-week sub-terms starting March 20, 2023.  

• RN to MSN 
• MS Bilingual Education 
• MS Special Education 
• MS Curriculum and Instruction with a specialization in Master Teacher 
• Educational Diagnostics Professional Certificate  

*Dr. Coronado will schedule a demo of Coursetune Catalyst for the eLearning 
team. Coursetune Catalyst provides an intuitive course development experience 
that automates the initial course build in Blackboard. 

Blackboard Base 
Navigation 

*Julio Tovar discussed a brief overview of Blackboard Base Navigation. Base 
Navigation introduces a new modern user interface that focuses on accessibility by 
design.  

• Content within Blackboard will not change, course will be streamlined to be 
black and white, changes will be seen on the landing page of Blackboard 
only, and navigation will always be on the left side of screen (replacing the 
previous tabs) 

• The drop-down menu that was in the upper right corner that allowed faculty 
to switch between courses is no longer available. 

• The current Blackboard Base Navigation is the beginning of several phases 
over a 2 year period, moving toward full Ultra Course implementation.  

• The Blackboard Base Navigation app is consistent with the new changes. 
• Blackboard Base Navigation video refreshers are available to faculty as soon 

as the video tutorials are updated. 
ACADEUM-
Course Exchange 
Program 

*Celina Calderon announced that the ACADEUM form is now available for 
students to apply via Lasherfiche and can be submitted to their advisors. 
ACADEUM trainings will be provided to lead advisors only since they will be the 
only ones given access to the website and allowed to recommend students for this 
course exchange program.  
 

Open Agenda *Gloria discussed concerns from faculty regarding the use of AI tools. 
- Faculty have been approaching us about students using AI technologies for their 
writing/essays. We have approached our vendors about what they are doing to 
detect this misuse so we can provide faculty with more information. 
- Turnitin is already looking at updating their software. We are expecting a call 
from our Turnitin rep on Monday about any other updates. Check out these links 
from Turnitin: Sneak preview of Turnitin’s AI writing and ChatGPT detection 
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capability and How teachers can prepare for AI-based writing. We will be meeting 
again with Turnitin next week to discuss any updates. 
-eLearning has contacted Blackboard about these concerns and we are pending their 
response. 
-We would like to start providing faculty with informational sessions focusing on AI 
tools. It is best for our faculty to know the capabilities of AI and let students know 
that you are aware of these tools.  
-Also being discussed is possibly modify the honor code, including academic 
honesty in not just plagiarism but in using technologies. 
- Dr. Abrego has approached Dr. Mitchell with the idea of providing an information 
session to faculty on AI tools. 
*Gloria shared the PROF Center workshop sessions for Spring 2023. 

• A session on PROF Publication Strategies will take place in AIC 125 on 
Feb. 24th from 2:00-4:00pm. 

• A session on PROF Grants and Publications will take place in AIC 125 on 
March 31 from 2:00-4:00pm. 

•  Register at https://trainings.tamiu.edu. 
 

*Karol Batey reminded the committee about the following items: 
1.SACS-COC will be visiting TAMIU in 2025, prepping is underway to 
be prepared for that visit.  
2. Faculty can start submitting their PPE forms through AEFIS in January  
3. All AEFIS trainings are available thru the Provost website.  
4. Anyone needing additional information on AEFIS can contact their 
department liaison (if you do not know who your dept. liaison is, please 
contact your chair). 
There will be a representative from each college to assist their faculty with 
AEFIS, PPE and faculty portfolios.  
5. AEFIS WIN course curriculum are due February 6th. 
6. PPE for COAS is now open 

 
  

Meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m. 
































